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I wish to donate:  __$20  __$50 __$100  __other $__________. (Not tax deductible)  Enclosed is my check or
money order made to Hawaii Citizens’ Rights PAC.

HCRPAC Donation Form

 Name:
Telephone Number:
Address:
Employer*:
Occupation*:

MAIL TO:  HAWAII CITIZENS’ RIGHTS POLITICAL ACTION COMMITTEE
P.O. BOX 667   KAILUA, HAWAII 96734

Support HCR PAC.  Wage political warfare against those who want to take away our guns.  
Make a donation now.  Please give as much as you can.  Mahalo, Kerry, Chair.

*Required by Hawaii Elections Committee
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     We've had a great year so far, and hope 
for even more exciting events this year.  We 
had a "safe" Legislature this year with no 
ugly, anti-gun legislation being passed and 
implemented.  We have some very active, 
Second Amendment Legislators to thank 
for our results in the legislature, without 
them we would look just like California.  
There has been a substantial change in the 
leadership of the House of Representatives 
for the upcoming session, which begins in 
January 2018.  We will need the help of ALL 
of you to combat the likely assault on our 
Constitutional rights.  We will keep you 
informed of what's happening and how to 
testify, write letters and call your legislators 
and ask them to protect our precious 
rights.
     The HRA Shooting Sports Fair was held 
again this year on Father's Day Weekend.  
We had a large crowd each day, which 
brought lots of smiling faces into the 
shooting sports.  Saturday was a bit slower 
than Sunday because there was a water 
main break on the main highway leading to 

By Harvey Gerwig

President’s Message 
September 2017

Continued on page 5

the range that lasted all day, but lots of 
people braved the traffic and came out for a 
great time on the range.  We were delighted 
to have over one hundred volunteers help us 
out this year, which was fortunate because 
we grew the event substantially over all 
previous events.  We plan to grow the event 
even more next year and will need even more 
volunteers for many different important jobs, 
not just firearm instructors, so PLEASE sign up 
to come out and help.  You will have a great 
time and help your association to be 
successful in our mission to educate the 
population on firearm safety and raise funds 
to run the organization.
     For those who helped out at the Shooting 
Sports Fair we held a thank you shoot on the 
LIFE bay with competitions, run by Director 
Daniel Oshima, open shooting time and a nice 
BBQ hamburger lunch for everyone.  Lots of 
fun and fellowship was had by all.
     Sunday, August 27, was our HRA Annual 
Meeting, held at Koko Head Range.  We all 
enjoyed a day of shooting our favorite 
firearms, visiting with friends and a nice 

lunch, courtesy of HRA.  Once again, Daniel Oshima put on 
a nice team competition for everyone, with nice prizes as 
well.  We brought everyone up to speed on what was 
happening both locally and nationally with gun rights 
issues. The highlight of the day was presenting the 
Member of Year awards.  In 2015 the award went to 
Daniel Oshima of Kaneohe Gun Shop.  In 2016 it went to 
Kerry, my fantastic assistant.  And, this year we had two 
gentlemen, who stepped up to the plate in such a 
significant way, that I needed to give out two awards 
instead of one.  The recipients this year are LYLE 
HIROMOTO AND BRIAN WONG.  Both men were 
responsible for the restructuring and growth of the 
Shooting Sports Fair this year.  A huge thank you to both 
of them for all they do for our organization.  The 
membership re-elected the standing Board of Directors at 
our meeting, as follows:  Bill Richter, Daniel Oshima, Ron 
Livingston, Lyle Hiromoto, Chad Diaz, Brandon Leong, Cliff 
Goo, Glennon Gingo ( Kona ), Mark Genovese ( Maui ), 
Dick Hoeflinger ( Hilo ), Charlie Davis, Harvey Gerwig.  
Thank you all for taking your time to work on the Board 
and promote HRA.
     We amended the By Laws to allow Permanent Resident 
Aliens to become members to of HRA. This was necessary 
because they are allowed firearm ownership and 
possession throughout the country and in Hawaii, so we 
wanted to welcome them to membership.
     Coming up on September 16 and 17 is the DLNR 
Hunting and Fishing Days event at the Kokohead Shooting 
Complex.  This event features .22 L.R. pistols and rifles, 
run by the HRA, center fire rifles and pistols run by various 
other clubs, trap, archery, and even a casting venue where 
you can learn to cast a fishing lure, or learn to do it better.  
It is an event that benefits the Food Bank of Hawaii, so 
bring lots of non-perishable food goods ( canned goods ), 
which you can trade in for scrips to use at all the different 
venues.  They also accept cash if that works better for you. 
See you there.

     If there are any of you out there that would like to get 
involved in a very fun shooting competition that benefits 
the Boy Scouts of America, mark your calendar for 
October 21, 2017 at beautiful Camp Pupukea on the North 
Shore.  You can sign up as an individual or put together a 
team of four shooters.  The event includes breakfast and a 
very nice steak and seafood lunch after the competition.  
The event includes competition in shotgun, air rifles, knife 
throw, archery, spear throw, .22 pistol, black powder rifle, 
ninja star throwing, and tomahawk throwing.  There are 
very nice individual and team awards given out to the 
winners after lunch.  If you are interested in competing, 
call the Aloha Council of the Boy Scouts and sign up.  See 
you there.
     Another fun event is coming up on Sunday November 
12, 2017, and that is the FRIENDS OF NRA BANQUET.  This 
event is an incredibly fun event to benefit the high school 
shooting programs on all the islands.  There is a wonderful 
meal, live and silent auctions, lots of games and activities.   
The high school students help to put this event on each 
year and it's great to see them at work all night helping 
the attendees have fun.  Lots of guns will be awarded to 
participants.  The cost is a mere $55 per person.  We have 
reserved eight tables of ten, for a total of eighty seats.  
These will be only for HRA members and their guests.  
Please contact Kerry ( itsmeksn@gmail.com ) right away 
and reserve your seat with us.  If you wait, you will not be 
seated at the reserved HRA tables.  There are only 325 
seats available at the entire event and they sell out fast.  
Sign up now.
     Thank you for being a member of the HRA, your voice is 
important and our voices as an organized group are heard 
louder and with more power by our government.

Aloha, 

Harvey Gerwig
President, HRA
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FREE • FAMILY FUN
SAFE • EDUCATIONAL
Come join us in this safe family-friendly event 
and help eliminate hunger in Hawaii. National 
Hunting and Fishing Day provides welcoming 
learning opportunities for people of all ages 
and skill levels including:

• Trap Shooting
• .22 Rifl e/Handgun
• High Power Rifl e
• Cowboy & Single Action
• Muzzleloading
• Archery
• Airgun
• Fish Casting Contest

FREE ADMISSION! 
NO PRE-REGISTRATION NECESSARY. 

ALL FIREARMS SUPPLIED BY PARTICIPATING CLUBS.

For more information, 
contact the Hawaii Hunter 

Education Program at 

(808) 587-0200

SEPTEMBER 16-17, 2017
10:00am to 4:00pm

Koko Head Shooting Complex
8102 Kalanianaole Highway

Honolulu, HI 96825

Donate to the Hawaii
Food Bank, support our 
natural resources, learn, 
and have fun: for every 
pound of canned goods 

or $1.00 donated you 
will receive a 

free activity coupon.
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• Koko Head Skeet Club
• Valley Isle Sport Shooters
• Kauai Eco Sporting Clays
• Chinese Gun Club of Hawaii 

• Lessons In Firearms Education (LIFE)
• Mid-Pacific Pistol League
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     We've had a great year so far, and hope 
for even more exciting events this year.  We 
had a "safe" Legislature this year with no 
ugly, anti-gun legislation being passed and 
implemented.  We have some very active, 
Second Amendment Legislators to thank 
for our results in the legislature, without 
them we would look just like California.  
There has been a substantial change in the 
leadership of the House of Representatives 
for the upcoming session, which begins in 
January 2018.  We will need the help of ALL 
of you to combat the likely assault on our 
Constitutional rights.  We will keep you 
informed of what's happening and how to 
testify, write letters and call your legislators 
and ask them to protect our precious 
rights.
     The HRA Shooting Sports Fair was held 
again this year on Father's Day Weekend.  
We had a large crowd each day, which 
brought lots of smiling faces into the 
shooting sports.  Saturday was a bit slower 
than Sunday because there was a water 
main break on the main highway leading to 

the range that lasted all day, but lots of 
people braved the traffic and came out for a 
great time on the range.  We were delighted 
to have over one hundred volunteers help us 
out this year, which was fortunate because 
we grew the event substantially over all 
previous events.  We plan to grow the event 
even more next year and will need even more 
volunteers for many different important jobs, 
not just firearm instructors, so PLEASE sign up 
to come out and help.  You will have a great 
time and help your association to be 
successful in our mission to educate the 
population on firearm safety and raise funds 
to run the organization.
     For those who helped out at the Shooting 
Sports Fair we held a thank you shoot on the 
LIFE bay with competitions, run by Director 
Daniel Oshima, open shooting time and a nice 
BBQ hamburger lunch for everyone.  Lots of 
fun and fellowship was had by all.
     Sunday, August 27, was our HRA Annual 
Meeting, held at Koko Head Range.  We all 
enjoyed a day of shooting our favorite 
firearms, visiting with friends and a nice 

lunch, courtesy of HRA.  Once again, Daniel Oshima put on 
a nice team competition for everyone, with nice prizes as 
well.  We brought everyone up to speed on what was 
happening both locally and nationally with gun rights 
issues. The highlight of the day was presenting the 
Member of Year awards.  In 2015 the award went to 
Daniel Oshima of Kaneohe Gun Shop.  In 2016 it went to 
Kerry, my fantastic assistant.  And, this year we had two 
gentlemen, who stepped up to the plate in such a 
significant way, that I needed to give out two awards 
instead of one.  The recipients this year are LYLE 
HIROMOTO AND BRIAN WONG.  Both men were 
responsible for the restructuring and growth of the 
Shooting Sports Fair this year.  A huge thank you to both 
of them for all they do for our organization.  The 
membership re-elected the standing Board of Directors at 
our meeting, as follows:  Bill Richter, Daniel Oshima, Ron 
Livingston, Lyle Hiromoto, Chad Diaz, Brandon Leong, Cliff 
Goo, Glennon Gingo ( Kona ), Mark Genovese ( Maui ), 
Dick Hoeflinger ( Hilo ), Charlie Davis, Harvey Gerwig.  
Thank you all for taking your time to work on the Board 
and promote HRA.
     We amended the By Laws to allow Permanent Resident 
Aliens to become members to of HRA. This was necessary 
because they are allowed firearm ownership and 
possession throughout the country and in Hawaii, so we 
wanted to welcome them to membership.
     Coming up on September 16 and 17 is the DLNR 
Hunting and Fishing Days event at the Kokohead Shooting 
Complex.  This event features .22 L.R. pistols and rifles, 
run by the HRA, center fire rifles and pistols run by various 
other clubs, trap, archery, and even a casting venue where 
you can learn to cast a fishing lure, or learn to do it better.  
It is an event that benefits the Food Bank of Hawaii, so 
bring lots of non-perishable food goods ( canned goods ), 
which you can trade in for scrips to use at all the different 
venues.  They also accept cash if that works better for you. 
See you there.

     If there are any of you out there that would like to get 
involved in a very fun shooting competition that benefits 
the Boy Scouts of America, mark your calendar for 
October 21, 2017 at beautiful Camp Pupukea on the North 
Shore.  You can sign up as an individual or put together a 
team of four shooters.  The event includes breakfast and a 
very nice steak and seafood lunch after the competition.  
The event includes competition in shotgun, air rifles, knife 
throw, archery, spear throw, .22 pistol, black powder rifle, 
ninja star throwing, and tomahawk throwing.  There are 
very nice individual and team awards given out to the 
winners after lunch.  If you are interested in competing, 
call the Aloha Council of the Boy Scouts and sign up.  See 
you there.
     Another fun event is coming up on Sunday November 
12, 2017, and that is the FRIENDS OF NRA BANQUET.  This 
event is an incredibly fun event to benefit the high school 
shooting programs on all the islands.  There is a wonderful 
meal, live and silent auctions, lots of games and activities.   
The high school students help to put this event on each 
year and it's great to see them at work all night helping 
the attendees have fun.  Lots of guns will be awarded to 
participants.  The cost is a mere $55 per person.  We have 
reserved eight tables of ten, for a total of eighty seats.  
These will be only for HRA members and their guests.  
Please contact Kerry ( itsmeksn@gmail.com ) right away 
and reserve your seat with us.  If you wait, you will not be 
seated at the reserved HRA tables.  There are only 325 
seats available at the entire event and they sell out fast.  
Sign up now.
     Thank you for being a member of the HRA, your voice is 
important and our voices as an organized group are heard 
louder and with more power by our government.

Aloha, 

Harvey Gerwig
President, HRA
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     We've had a great year so far, and hope 
for even more exciting events this year.  We 
had a "safe" Legislature this year with no 
ugly, anti-gun legislation being passed and 
implemented.  We have some very active, 
Second Amendment Legislators to thank 
for our results in the legislature, without 
them we would look just like California.  
There has been a substantial change in the 
leadership of the House of Representatives 
for the upcoming session, which begins in 
January 2018.  We will need the help of ALL 
of you to combat the likely assault on our 
Constitutional rights.  We will keep you 
informed of what's happening and how to 
testify, write letters and call your legislators 
and ask them to protect our precious 
rights.
     The HRA Shooting Sports Fair was held 
again this year on Father's Day Weekend.  
We had a large crowd each day, which 
brought lots of smiling faces into the 
shooting sports.  Saturday was a bit slower 
than Sunday because there was a water 
main break on the main highway leading to 

the range that lasted all day, but lots of 
people braved the traffic and came out for a 
great time on the range.  We were delighted 
to have over one hundred volunteers help us 
out this year, which was fortunate because 
we grew the event substantially over all 
previous events.  We plan to grow the event 
even more next year and will need even more 
volunteers for many different important jobs, 
not just firearm instructors, so PLEASE sign up 
to come out and help.  You will have a great 
time and help your association to be 
successful in our mission to educate the 
population on firearm safety and raise funds 
to run the organization.
     For those who helped out at the Shooting 
Sports Fair we held a thank you shoot on the 
LIFE bay with competitions, run by Director 
Daniel Oshima, open shooting time and a nice 
BBQ hamburger lunch for everyone.  Lots of 
fun and fellowship was had by all.
     Sunday, August 27, was our HRA Annual 
Meeting, held at Koko Head Range.  We all 
enjoyed a day of shooting our favorite 
firearms, visiting with friends and a nice 

By Coaches James and Ann Olson

Before receiving the Friends of NRA grant.

lunch, courtesy of HRA.  Once again, Daniel Oshima put on 
a nice team competition for everyone, with nice prizes as 
well.  We brought everyone up to speed on what was 
happening both locally and nationally with gun rights 
issues. The highlight of the day was presenting the 
Member of Year awards.  In 2015 the award went to 
Daniel Oshima of Kaneohe Gun Shop.  In 2016 it went to 
Kerry, my fantastic assistant.  And, this year we had two 
gentlemen, who stepped up to the plate in such a 
significant way, that I needed to give out two awards 
instead of one.  The recipients this year are LYLE 
HIROMOTO AND BRIAN WONG.  Both men were 
responsible for the restructuring and growth of the 
Shooting Sports Fair this year.  A huge thank you to both 
of them for all they do for our organization.  The 
membership re-elected the standing Board of Directors at 
our meeting, as follows:  Bill Richter, Daniel Oshima, Ron 
Livingston, Lyle Hiromoto, Chad Diaz, Brandon Leong, Cliff 
Goo, Glennon Gingo ( Kona ), Mark Genovese ( Maui ), 
Dick Hoeflinger ( Hilo ), Charlie Davis, Harvey Gerwig.  
Thank you all for taking your time to work on the Board 
and promote HRA.
     We amended the By Laws to allow Permanent Resident 
Aliens to become members to of HRA. This was necessary 
because they are allowed firearm ownership and 
possession throughout the country and in Hawaii, so we 
wanted to welcome them to membership.
     Coming up on September 16 and 17 is the DLNR 
Hunting and Fishing Days event at the Kokohead Shooting 
Complex.  This event features .22 L.R. pistols and rifles, 
run by the HRA, center fire rifles and pistols run by various 
other clubs, trap, archery, and even a casting venue where 
you can learn to cast a fishing lure, or learn to do it better.  
It is an event that benefits the Food Bank of Hawaii, so 
bring lots of non-perishable food goods ( canned goods ), 
which you can trade in for scrips to use at all the different 
venues.  They also accept cash if that works better for you. 
See you there.

     If there are any of you out there that would like to get 
involved in a very fun shooting competition that benefits 
the Boy Scouts of America, mark your calendar for 
October 21, 2017 at beautiful Camp Pupukea on the North 
Shore.  You can sign up as an individual or put together a 
team of four shooters.  The event includes breakfast and a 
very nice steak and seafood lunch after the competition.  
The event includes competition in shotgun, air rifles, knife 
throw, archery, spear throw, .22 pistol, black powder rifle, 
ninja star throwing, and tomahawk throwing.  There are 
very nice individual and team awards given out to the 
winners after lunch.  If you are interested in competing, 
call the Aloha Council of the Boy Scouts and sign up.  See 
you there.
     Another fun event is coming up on Sunday November 
12, 2017, and that is the FRIENDS OF NRA BANQUET.  This 
event is an incredibly fun event to benefit the high school 
shooting programs on all the islands.  There is a wonderful 
meal, live and silent auctions, lots of games and activities.   
The high school students help to put this event on each 
year and it's great to see them at work all night helping 
the attendees have fun.  Lots of guns will be awarded to 
participants.  The cost is a mere $55 per person.  We have 
reserved eight tables of ten, for a total of eighty seats.  
These will be only for HRA members and their guests.  
Please contact Kerry ( itsmeksn@gmail.com ) right away 
and reserve your seat with us.  If you wait, you will not be 
seated at the reserved HRA tables.  There are only 325 
seats available at the entire event and they sell out fast.  
Sign up now.
     Thank you for being a member of the HRA, your voice is 
important and our voices as an organized group are heard 
louder and with more power by our government.

Aloha, 

Harvey Gerwig
President, HRA

Friends of the NRA Gives Kaiser Air Riflery 
a Much Needed Boost

2016 Season after receiving the Friends of NRA grant.
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     In 2015, James Olson and I (his wife) took on coaching 
the Kaiser Air Rifle team. We jumped in with our eyes 
closed and huge leap of faith. Kaiser High School did not 
have a team for the past two years and we were brand 
new to the sport. Boy, did we have a lot to learn. 
     As soon as we were given the keys, we took inventory. 
It didn’t take long. One small gun safe, ten Daisy 753 
Rifles, two boxes of targets and two boxes of pellets, and 
$185.00 in the school’s riflery account. That was it. 
     James got in touch with Mid-Pac Gun Club and with Yuji 
and Robynn Hata’s expertise, he learned the basics of 
shooting. Dawn Horn helped out by informing us about 
Coaches Shooting Camp. We spent the summer making 
homemade rifle stands, kneeling rolls, target stands and 
refurbishing the Daisy’s. When we opened our doors, 
twenty-eight students and their parents walked into our 
first meeting. Wow, it was overwhelming. May I add that 
we had no scopes whatsoever. The Hata’s generously let 
us borrow binoculars and the team had to share amongst 
themselves. Crazy, right? Nonetheless, we made it through 
the first season with a 4-4 record for the boys and a 1-9 
record for the girls. It was a great first season, our team 
members were real troopers and the parent support was 
amazing. 

     After the end of the season, we applied for the Friends 
of the NRA grant.
     Early in 2016, we were awarded $9,995.00 from the 
Friends of the NRA. We sincerely cannot be more grateful. 
With the funds, we were able purchase rifle stands, off 
hand stands, kneeling rolls, scopes and yes, eight new 
Crosman Challengers. It was a dream-come-true moment 
for Kaiser Air Riflery. 
     As the 2016 season rolled around, with new equipment 
and a year of experience on the books, it was off to the 
races for our team. Our boys finished with a 4-4 record 
with an average of100 points added to their total score. 

Our girls did better than that. They improved to 4-4 as 
well, but added 350 - 400 points to their overall score! We 
also sent two star shooters, Taylor Dunaway and Landon 
Murai, to OIA Championships and they both qualified for 
States. We couldn’t be prouder. We are excited to see 
what 2017 brings. 
     We have found the Air Riflery community to be 
extremely supportive and encouraging. Without which, 
we don’t know how we could ever survive. A Big Mahalo 
to Dawn Horn, and all of the OIA and ILH coaches whom 
we have called in desperation. Lastly and most 
importantly - the Friends of the NRA for getting us to 
where we are now and helping us provide a solid 
foundation from which to develop, grow and succeed. 
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lunch, courtesy of HRA.  Once again, Daniel Oshima put on 
a nice team competition for everyone, with nice prizes as 
well.  We brought everyone up to speed on what was 
happening both locally and nationally with gun rights 
issues. The highlight of the day was presenting the 
Member of Year awards.  In 2015 the award went to 
Daniel Oshima of Kaneohe Gun Shop.  In 2016 it went to 
Kerry, my fantastic assistant.  And, this year we had two 
gentlemen, who stepped up to the plate in such a 
significant way, that I needed to give out two awards 
instead of one.  The recipients this year are LYLE 
HIROMOTO AND BRIAN WONG.  Both men were 
responsible for the restructuring and growth of the 
Shooting Sports Fair this year.  A huge thank you to both 
of them for all they do for our organization.  The 
membership re-elected the standing Board of Directors at 
our meeting, as follows:  Bill Richter, Daniel Oshima, Ron 
Livingston, Lyle Hiromoto, Chad Diaz, Brandon Leong, Cliff 
Goo, Glennon Gingo ( Kona ), Mark Genovese ( Maui ), 
Dick Hoeflinger ( Hilo ), Charlie Davis, Harvey Gerwig.  
Thank you all for taking your time to work on the Board 
and promote HRA.
     We amended the By Laws to allow Permanent Resident 
Aliens to become members to of HRA. This was necessary 
because they are allowed firearm ownership and 
possession throughout the country and in Hawaii, so we 
wanted to welcome them to membership.
     Coming up on September 16 and 17 is the DLNR 
Hunting and Fishing Days event at the Kokohead Shooting 
Complex.  This event features .22 L.R. pistols and rifles, 
run by the HRA, center fire rifles and pistols run by various 
other clubs, trap, archery, and even a casting venue where 
you can learn to cast a fishing lure, or learn to do it better.  
It is an event that benefits the Food Bank of Hawaii, so 
bring lots of non-perishable food goods ( canned goods ), 
which you can trade in for scrips to use at all the different 
venues.  They also accept cash if that works better for you. 
See you there.

     If there are any of you out there that would like to get 
involved in a very fun shooting competition that benefits 
the Boy Scouts of America, mark your calendar for 
October 21, 2017 at beautiful Camp Pupukea on the North 
Shore.  You can sign up as an individual or put together a 
team of four shooters.  The event includes breakfast and a 
very nice steak and seafood lunch after the competition.  
The event includes competition in shotgun, air rifles, knife 
throw, archery, spear throw, .22 pistol, black powder rifle, 
ninja star throwing, and tomahawk throwing.  There are 
very nice individual and team awards given out to the 
winners after lunch.  If you are interested in competing, 
call the Aloha Council of the Boy Scouts and sign up.  See 
you there.
     Another fun event is coming up on Sunday November 
12, 2017, and that is the FRIENDS OF NRA BANQUET.  This 
event is an incredibly fun event to benefit the high school 
shooting programs on all the islands.  There is a wonderful 
meal, live and silent auctions, lots of games and activities.   
The high school students help to put this event on each 
year and it's great to see them at work all night helping 
the attendees have fun.  Lots of guns will be awarded to 
participants.  The cost is a mere $55 per person.  We have 
reserved eight tables of ten, for a total of eighty seats.  
These will be only for HRA members and their guests.  
Please contact Kerry ( itsmeksn@gmail.com ) right away 
and reserve your seat with us.  If you wait, you will not be 
seated at the reserved HRA tables.  There are only 325 
seats available at the entire event and they sell out fast.  
Sign up now.
     Thank you for being a member of the HRA, your voice is 
important and our voices as an organized group are heard 
louder and with more power by our government.

Aloha, 

Harvey Gerwig
President, HRA

DANGER CLOSE TACTICAL

FIREARMS AND AMMO

“WE CONTROL VIOLENCE”

2036 Pauoa Rd. Honolulu, HI 96813

DWAYNE LIM
FFL DEALER 9-99-00563

Phone: 808.392.1267
Fax: 808.587.7878
Email: dctactical@hawaii.rr.com
www.danger-close-tactical.com

All HRA members presenting a 
current member card will receive

 
5% OFF
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Follow Us

Continued on page 7

By Laughlin Tanaka

June 18 and 19, 2016

Hi Shooters:

     Laughlin here to welcome you back to Koko 
Head Skeet Club.  It’s been a long time since we 
have had the opportunity to touch bases with the 
shooting public.  Our year has come to an end with 
this last official tournament of the year.  It was a 
busy one with lots of hot weather to contend with 
that made shooting a little uncomfortable and we 
were complaining of the heat and humidity.  To put 
it into perspective, all we have to do is think of all 
the people in Texas and Florida in the last few 
weeks and our weekend was definitely  "Paradise" 
compared to what has happened in that part of 
our country.  Our thoughts and prayers go out to 
the people who lost not only loved ones, but have 
so much recovery to piece back their communities 
and lives.  I can't imagine a more devastating set 
of events affecting so many people and in such a 
short period of time.  Gives one pause....
     Back to the skeet annual tourney--two days of 
shooting, Saturday the 100 target 20 ga. event 
followed by 50 targets of .410, with Sunday 
rounding out our shooting weekend with 100 
targets 12 ga. event, followed by 50 targets 
doubles.  It was a full weekend with good 
participation this year.
     Saturday, we had a total of 19 shooters show up 
for the 20 ga. and it was Chad Sims (Class AA) 
shooting the high score of the day of 97.  We had 
two shooters with 93's, Eric Vanbergeijk (Class AA) 
and Mike Cullen (Class E).  Several other shooters 
were right up there in the 90's.  

Koko Head Skeet Club (KHSC)

     Following the 20 ga. event we had the .410 
event, 15 shooters participating.  The .410 mind you 
is called the "experts" gauge because there is only 
a 1/2 ounce of shot in the shell so it can be a 
challenge to be proficient with the .410.  We had 
50 targets in this event and the high score of the 
day came from Tai Chong (Class C) with a 46 out 
of 50, who won in a 
shoot off against Mike 
Cullen with a similar 
score of 46.  Mike went 
to first place after Tai, 
and Chad Sims came 
up 2nd with a score of 
45. Congrats guys on 
job well done.

Tai Chong, .410 and doubles high overall
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     On Sunday we had the 12 ga. event followed by 
the 50 doubles.  We had 19 shooters show up to do 
battle with the elements and each other.  In the 12 
ga. event we had none other than Eric Vanbergeijk 
come in with the high score of 98.  Imagine that, 
only two targets lost in the 100 target event, great 
shooting Eric.  He was followed by Chad Sims with a 
97, showing great consistency as it was the same 
score he shot in 20 ga.  Great job to the top two 
finishers.  This was followed by the 50 target doubles 
and here we see a familiar face as Tai Chong 
came out on top with single miss to bring in the 
bacon at 49.  Watching Tai shoot doubles was 
absolute smoothness and he was just the one shy to 
make a perfect round.  Second high score of the 
day came from Alden Almeida (Class D) with 47.  
Great job guys on a job well done. 
     Well, now comes the part that the stats guys just 
love...who were the overall winners of the day.  
High Overall (HOA)for the tournament is the 
addition of the high raw scores of the 20 ga. and 12 
ga. events only--and the winner is...none other than 
Chad Sims with both events shooting 97 for a raw 
score of 194 of 200.  Since he was HOA he cannot 
place in the class categories.   The next category is 
the High Overall Handicap winner and this is the 
raw score plus your handicap targets (Handicap 
targets for each class is Class E-12, Class D-10,  Class 
C-8,  Class B-6,  Class A-4, and  Class AA-2) and 
each person who makes a 100 total is entitled to 
shoot off with similar 100 handicap winners.  Only 
one person in both the 20 ga. and 12 ga. event 
made handicap and it was none other than one of 
the old timers Neal Yoshimura (Class E)--congrats on 
some great shooting.  For the .410 event, it was Tai 
Chong with HOA with a 46, followed by Mike Cullen 
in 1st place with 46 and Chad Sims in 2nd with a 45.  
For the Doubles event, it was Tai Chong again HOA 
with a blazing 49, followed by Alden Almeida in 1st 
place with 47 and Shane Nakata (Class D) 2nd 
place with 41. Congratulations to all the winners in 
each of the classes.  (Please see the score sheet for 
the individual scores and winners of each class.)

     After the shoot both days it was food and camaraderie that really makes it a fun day.  It is good clean 
fun as we poke fun at the days targets won and of course targets lost.....we have every excuse in the 
books on why we miss those squirrely targets but it is correct form to do so while eating some good food 
and enjoying the others company.  It was a fun two days and we want  to thank Earle Char, President of 
Koko Head Skeet Club for putting on the event and making the food preparations, we want to thank 
Koren Wakatsuki for putting up all the scores, Mike Yoshida for pulling and scoring targets for both days 
and to the many other hands that made this event possible.  It is the volunteerism that makes the event 
flow and without all of you participating it would just be a place to shoot.  Thank you one and all.

High overall (HOA) winner of the 
Skeet Annual Tournament, Chad Sims
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June 18 and 19, 2016

Hi Shooters:

     Laughlin here to welcome you back to Koko 
Head Skeet Club.  It’s been a long time since we 
have had the opportunity to touch bases with the 
shooting public.  Our year has come to an end with 
this last official tournament of the year.  It was a 
busy one with lots of hot weather to contend with 
that made shooting a little uncomfortable and we 
were complaining of the heat and humidity.  To put 
it into perspective, all we have to do is think of all 
the people in Texas and Florida in the last few 
weeks and our weekend was definitely  "Paradise" 
compared to what has happened in that part of 
our country.  Our thoughts and prayers go out to 
the people who lost not only loved ones, but have 
so much recovery to piece back their communities 
and lives.  I can't imagine a more devastating set 
of events affecting so many people and in such a 
short period of time.  Gives one pause....
     Back to the skeet annual tourney--two days of 
shooting, Saturday the 100 target 20 ga. event 
followed by 50 targets of .410, with Sunday 
rounding out our shooting weekend with 100 
targets 12 ga. event, followed by 50 targets 
doubles.  It was a full weekend with good 
participation this year.
     Saturday, we had a total of 19 shooters show up 
for the 20 ga. and it was Chad Sims (Class AA) 
shooting the high score of the day of 97.  We had 
two shooters with 93's, Eric Vanbergeijk (Class AA) 
and Mike Cullen (Class E).  Several other shooters 
were right up there in the 90's.  
     Following the 20 ga. event we had the .410 
event, 15 shooters participating.  The .410 mind you 
is called the "experts" gauge because there is only 
a 1/2 ounce of shot in the shell so it can be a 
challenge to be proficient with the .410.  We had 
50 targets in this event and the high score of the 
day came from Tai Chong (Class C) with a 46 out 
of 50, who won in a 
shoot off against Mike 
Cullen with a similar 
score of 46.  Mike went 
to first place after Tai, 
and Chad Sims came 
up 2nd with a score of 
45. Congrats guys on 
job well done.
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20 ga. Event
Class Name Total
AA Chad Sims 25 24 24 24 97 HOA

Howard Komatsu 21 19 19 22 81
Eric Vanbergeijk 24 21 24 24 93 Class
Bob Henrie 23 24 24 21 92
Kelly Ogawa 23 22 23 23 91
John Smith 22 20 19 21 82
Denny Sadowski 21 23 23 23 90

C Tai Chong 22 24 22 23 91
Paul Seo 24 23 23 22 92 Class
Alden Almeida 20 18 19 20 77

D Shane Nakata 24 22 21 22 89
Cory Chock 23 21 22 24 91 Class
Greg MacPherson 20 20 20 22 82

E Tommy Kushima 21 21 23 20 85
Neal Yoshimura 23 22 23 23 91 HOAHC
Walter Frieszell 20 21 24 22 87
Randy Suzuki 20 19 18 19 76
Mike Cullen 24 21 24 24 93 Class
Mitch Low 8 9 16 9 42

12 ga. Event
AA Chad Sims 25 24 25 25 97 HOA

Howard Komatsu 20 22 22 22 86
Eric Vanbergeijk 25 24 25 24 98 Class
Bob Henrie 24 22 22 22 90
Kelly Ogawa 23 21 23 22 89
Denny Sadowski 21 23 23 23 90

C Tai Chong 24 23 24 20 91
Paul Seo 21 21 24 25 91
Alden Almeida 22 24 23 23 92 Class

D Shane Nakata 22 23 24 22 91
Cory Chock 20 22 23 22 87
Greg MacPherson 15 22 22 22 81

E Tommy Kushima 21 23 23 24 91 Class
Neal Yoshimura 22 23 22 23 90 HOAHC
Walter Freszell 22 22 23 23 90
Randy Suzuki 22 18 20 15 75
Mike Cullen 22 19 19 24 84
Laughlin Tanaka 21 22 20 24 87
Mark Stultz 23 16 20 17 76

Score

SCORE BOARD

Doubles Event
AA Chad Sims 44

Eric Vanbergeijk 40
Bob Henrie 43
Denny Sadowski 42

C Tai Chong 49 HOA
Paul Seo 34
Alden Almeida 47 1st

D Shane Nakata 41 2nd
Greg MacPherson 33

E Tommy Kushima 41
Walter Freszell 38
Mike Cullen 37
Laughlin Tanaka 37
Mark Stultz 39

.410 Event
AA Chad Sims 24 21 45 2nd 

Howard Komatsu 19 16 35
Eric Vanbergeijk 23 20 43
Bob Henrie 20 21 41
Kelly Ogawa 18 19 37
John Smith 21 21 42
Denny Sadowski 17 22 39

C Tai Chong 22 24 46 HOA
Paul Seo 20 21 41
Alden Almeida 14 19 33

D Shane Nakata 20 20 40
Greg MacPherson 14 16 30

E Tommy Kushima 21 19 40
Walter Freszell 18 19 37
Mike Cullen 22 24 46 1st

     On Sunday we had the 12 ga. event followed by 
the 50 doubles.  We had 19 shooters show up to do 
battle with the elements and each other.  In the 12 
ga. event we had none other than Eric Vanbergeijk 
come in with the high score of 98.  Imagine that, 
only two targets lost in the 100 target event, great 
shooting Eric.  He was followed by Chad Sims with a 
97, showing great consistency as it was the same 
score he shot in 20 ga.  Great job to the top two 
finishers.  This was followed by the 50 target doubles 
and here we see a familiar face as Tai Chong 
came out on top with single miss to bring in the 
bacon at 49.  Watching Tai shoot doubles was 
absolute smoothness and he was just the one shy to 
make a perfect round.  Second high score of the 
day came from Alden Almeida (Class D) with 47.  
Great job guys on a job well done. 
     Well, now comes the part that the stats guys just 
love...who were the overall winners of the day.  
High Overall (HOA)for the tournament is the 
addition of the high raw scores of the 20 ga. and 12 
ga. events only--and the winner is...none other than 
Chad Sims with both events shooting 97 for a raw 
score of 194 of 200.  Since he was HOA he cannot 
place in the class categories.   The next category is 
the High Overall Handicap winner and this is the 
raw score plus your handicap targets (Handicap 
targets for each class is Class E-12, Class D-10,  Class 
C-8,  Class B-6,  Class A-4, and  Class AA-2) and 
each person who makes a 100 total is entitled to 
shoot off with similar 100 handicap winners.  Only 
one person in both the 20 ga. and 12 ga. event 
made handicap and it was none other than one of 
the old timers Neal Yoshimura (Class E)--congrats on 
some great shooting.  For the .410 event, it was Tai 
Chong with HOA with a 46, followed by Mike Cullen 
in 1st place with 46 and Chad Sims in 2nd with a 45.  
For the Doubles event, it was Tai Chong again HOA 
with a blazing 49, followed by Alden Almeida in 1st 
place with 47 and Shane Nakata (Class D) 2nd 
place with 41. Congratulations to all the winners in 
each of the classes.  (Please see the score sheet for 
the individual scores and winners of each class.)

     After the shoot both days it was food and camaraderie that really makes it a fun day.  It is good clean 
fun as we poke fun at the days targets won and of course targets lost.....we have every excuse in the 
books on why we miss those squirrely targets but it is correct form to do so while eating some good food 
and enjoying the others company.  It was a fun two days and we want  to thank Earle Char, President of 
Koko Head Skeet Club for putting on the event and making the food preparations, we want to thank 
Koren Wakatsuki for putting up all the scores, Mike Yoshida for pulling and scoring targets for both days 
and to the many other hands that made this event possible.  It is the volunteerism that makes the event 
flow and without all of you participating it would just be a place to shoot.  Thank you one and all.

High Overall Handicap (HOH) winner, Neal Yoshimura
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2017 Shooting Sports Fair
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2017

Hawaii Historic Arms Association 

A 300 TABLE GUN SHOW 
BUY    SELL    TRADE    BROWSE 
SEPT. 30TH 
10 AM - 6 PM 

OCT. 1ST 
10 AM - 5 PM 

at the NEAL BLAISDELL CENTER
IN THE EXHIBITION HALL

FEATURING A DISPLAY
“AMERICAN 19TH CENTURY

            HUNTING RIFLES” 

COME ON DOWN AND JOIN US AT 
THE 81st SEMI-ANNUAL SHOW 

$6.00 ADMISSION 
ANTIQUE and MODERN FIREARMS, CUSTOM KNIVES, 

MILITARY COLLECTIBLES. HISTORICAL, HUNTING, 
SHOOTING SPORTS EXHIBITS. DISPLAY AWARDS.  

FOR INFORMATION, Ph. 728-8589
Website: www.hawaiihistoricarms.com

ALL FEDERAL AND LOCAL FIREARM RULES STRICTLY ENFORCED!
24-HR. H.P.D. Security
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Hawaii Ri�e Association
www.hawaiiri�eassociation.org
Membership Form

Today’s Date:

This is a           new   renewal membership

Name:       Birthdate:

Spouse’s Name:      Birthdate:
(For joint memberships only)

Address:

Email Address:

Phone Number:

Please mark the checkbox(es) to indicate which type of membership you are requesting as well
as any other items for purchase.

        Life Member 

        Annual Member (mail newsletter) 

        Annual Member (e-mail newsletter) 

        Joint Spouse Membership (e-mail newsletter) 

        Junior Member age 11 to 18 (e-mail newsletter) 

        A�liate Club 

        Commerical Membership 

                    Total Years

$500

$35/yr

$20/yr

$30/yr

$15/yr

$25/yr

$120/6 mo

T-Shirts
     S - XL      $17.00           $14.00  $19.00       $16.00
     2 XL - 3 XL      $19.00           $16.00  $21.00       $18.00
HRA Patch       $5.00      $6.00
HRA Sticker       $1.00      $1.00

Items    Members   Non-Members
Purchase 1 Purchase 2 or more    Purchase 1 Purchase 2 or more

Write Checks to:
Hawaii Ri�e Association
PO Box 543
Kailua, HI 96734

HRAmemberships@yahoo.com

Item                    Color*            Size             Quantity     Sum

Multiple years of annual membership may be purchased   Subtotal: 

*T-Shirts available in Ash Gray, Navy Blue, Khaki Tan Subtotal: Total:



 

 

 

Courtyard by Marriott King Kamehameha’s  
Kona Beach Hotel 

Saturday, October 28th, 2017 5:00 PM 

Tickets $70.00 
Table of 10: $650.00 
Sponsor Packages Available 

(See Reverse) 

 
We encourage you to go online  

www.friendsofnra.org 
to buy tickets or contact 

Glennon Gingo 
(Event Chairman) at 

Freediving@earthlink.net 
(808) 960-9348 

Tickets  _____ @ $70 each   = $________ Total 
Tables   _____ @ $650 each =$_________Total 
Sponsor  ________________ =$________  Total 
  □Check      □M/C      □Visa      □Amex      □Disc 
____________________   _____  _________________ 
               Card Number                                          Exp Date                     Signature 

Name: _____________________________ Phone: _______________________________ 

Address: _________________________________________________________________ 

City:_________________________________ State: _________  Zip: _________________ 
 

Send check payments to:  Glennon Gingo, PO Box 396, Holualoa, HI 96725 

Here are some of the items up for auction... 

Don’t miss out on the Sponsorship Opportunity!   
*Refer to Page 2 for details and remember Sponsorships are tax deductible* 

The 2017 Gun of the Year:  
Daniel Defense Custom DDM4 V7  

Live/Silent Auction ● Door Prizes ● Games ● Special Drawings   
Limited Edition Firearms ● Custom Knives—Exclusive Art ● Exclusive Hunting Excursions  
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Offered by:
Randy L. Prothero
Principal Broker
ABRS, AHWD, CRS, ePRO, GRI, 
eXp Realty

(808) 384-5645 Direct
Homes@HawaiiRandy.com
www.ProtheroGroup.com

Team leader - The Prothero Group
“Oahu’s Premier Real Estate Team”
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SAFETY AND FIREARMS EDUCATION

SERVICING ALL ISLANDS

safetyand�rearmseducation.com         cli�ord@safetyand�rearmseducation.com

All HRA members presenting a current 
member card will receive:

10% OFF
NRA courses offered on the Safety and Firearms 

Education website.  

10% OFF
the MSRP of the SIRT Laser Training Pistol, a valuable 

tool to enhance the fundamentals of shooting.

CLIFFORD GOO
Certi�ed Firearms Instructor

(808) 230-1553

10% OFF for HRA members presenting a current member card to:

(808) 872-2422            www.centralgunsandammo.com

Pono Cabacunan
VP Operations Hawaii
94-1388 Moaniani St.
Ste: 101
Waipahu, HI 96797

pono@bereadyinc.com
DISASTER PREPAREDNESS

WWW.bereadyhawaii.com

Offered by:
Randy L. Prothero
Principal Broker
ABRS, AHWD, CRS, ePRO, GRI, MRP, SFR
eXp Realty

(808) 384-5645 Direct
Homes@HawaiiRandy.com e-mail
www.ProtheroGroup.com web

Team leader - The Prothero Group
“Oahu’s Premier Real Estate Team”
 

Hawaii Rifle Association
Member Benefit

(Oahu Only – Call About other Areas)

For Home Sellers
Free Pro Photo & Video Shoot w/ Website

With standard listing. 
(Seller responsible to prepare home.)

For Home Buyers
Free American Home Shield 1-Year Warranty
Presented at Closing on the purchase of home.
(Buyer’s representation is free in most cases)

 

MRP, SFR

-mail
web

The Prothero Group

Hawaii Rifle Association
Member Benefit

(Oahu Only – Call About other Areas)

For Home Sellers
Free Pro Photo & Video Shoot w/ Website

With standard listing. 
(Seller responsible to prepare home.)

For Home Buyers
Free American Home Shield 1-Year Warranty
Presented at Closing on the purchase of home.
(Buyer’s representation is free in most cases)

 

License: RB-19250

O�ered by:
Randy L. Prothero
Principal Broker
ABRS, AHWD, CRS, ePRO, GRI, MRP, SFR
eXp Realty

(808) 384-5645 Direct
Homes@HawaiiRandy.com e-mail
www.ProtheroGroup.com web
 

Team leader - The Prothero Group
“Oahu’s Premier Real Eastate Team”

Hawaii Ri�e Association
Member Bene�t

(Oahu Only - Call About other Areas)

For Home Sellers
Free Pro Photo & Video Shoot w/ Website

With standard listing
(Seller responsibile to prepare home.)

For Home Buyers
Free American Home Shield 1-Year Warranty

Presented at Closing on the purchase of home.
(Buyer’s representation is free in most cases)

333 Dairy Road, Ste. 201-A, Kahului, HI 96732

H R A  M e m b e r  B e n e f i t s
Show your HRA membership card to get access to these valuable benefits!



LIFE schedule for handgun classes on Oahu.  Check 
www.lifehawaii.com for details.

LIFE Funshoots:  KHSC Action Bay 1.  Sessions at 10 AM 
and 12:30 PM.  For details, visit the website at
http://www.kaneohegs.com/events.htm and register for 
the shoot at www.lifehawaii.com.

Puuloa Ri�e & Pistol Club conducts high power ri�e 
matches each month and occasional marksmanship 
clinics.  Check http://puuloa.com/events.html for details.

HMSSA rim�re silhouette competitions at 9 AM Sundays 
following the �rst Saturday of each month.  KHSC 
silhouette range.  $5, hot lunch included.

SASH cowboy action meets monthly at 8 AM, KHSC 
Action Bay 2.  Check http://sashgunclub.com/ for details.

Mid Paci�c Pistol League conducts numerous events 
each month.  Check http://www.mppl.net/ for details.

Hawaii Basic Hunter Education Course.  For information 
call:  Oahu – 587-0200, Neighbor Islands – 
(800) 353-4868 or email:  hawaiihuntered@hawaii.gov.

Deadline for submitting articles, photos and letters to the Ri�eman is 
the FIRST Monday of each month. Email submissions to: hghawaii@g-
mail.com. Please scan photos at 200 dpi grayscale and proof text 
before submitting AD.

RATES FOR THE HAWAIIAN RIFLEMAN PER REG. MONTHLY ISSUE.  
Approved by HRA BOD Sept. 1, 2005.

DISPLAY AD 4 X 4"
1/2 PAGE
3/4 INSIDE PAGE
3/4 FRONT PAGE

Camera-ready copy must be submitted electronically to Harvey, 
hghawaii@gmail.com, 6 wks prior to the e�ective date of the ad.

$50
$100
$150
$300

September 16 - 17, 2017 National Hunting and Fishing 
Day, Koko Head Shooting Complex

September 30 - October 1, 2017 Great Guns Gun Show, 
Blaisdell Center 

October 28, 2017 Hawaii Island Friends of NRA Dinner, 
Courtyard by Marriott King Kamehameha’s Kona Beach 
Hotel

November 12, 2017 Oahu Friends of NRA Dinner, 
Kaneohe Marine Corps Base

The  Hawa i i  R i f l eman
Classified Ad Form

Ad Size: up to 3 lines 30 characters/spaces per line
Member Cost: FREE

Non-member cost: $7.50 per issue, payable in advance

Please run the following ad in the Hawaii Rifleman for __ issue(s).
I have enclosed my payment in the amount of $______.

Ad will run for the number of issue(s) specified and 
is withdrawn unless renewed (or canceled earlier).

Name:
Address:
City, State, Zip:
Phone:
Email:

The Editor reserves the right to reject any ad deemed unsuitable.
Please mail this form and payment to:

The Hawaii Rifleman
P.O. Box 543

Kailua, HI 96734-0543

15

2017 Shooting Sports Calendar

C L A S S I F I E D S
HRA members ONLY: Koko Head pistol or ri�e frames, $10 each.  NEW 
ITEM: Folding pistol frame, $15 each. Call 732-7066.

Blueing Tanks (6) Stands (3). All chemicals and polishing
accessories. $5,000, Bill (808) 982-7809.

Two MEC Grabber 12ga reload tools with extras. Inquire 9 to 5.
Ph. 284-8050 $450.

WANTED: GUNS; RUSTED, BUSTED, BROKEN OR NEW. ONE
OR WHOLE COLLECTIONS. CALL HARVEY AT 306-7194

CMP .308 Garand .308/30-06/.223 Ammo 
Call 232-5443 for list.
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